GENERAL COUNCIL MEETING:

27-28 JULY 2006

The following matters were considered by the General Council:
1.
Report by the Chairman of the Trade Negotiations Committee:  The Director-General, as TNC Chair, reported on the TNC's activities since the May Council, and on the state of play in the negotiations, focussing on recent events.  He recalled that at an informal TNC meeting on 24 July, he had reported to Heads of Delegations – on the basis of the consultations he had been requested by the TNC on 1 July to conduct – that gaps in positions remained too wide to reach agreement on modalities in agriculture and NAMA and that, faced with this persistent impasse, he had recommended that the only course of action available was to suspend the negotiations across the Round as a whole to enable the serious reflection by participants which was clearly necessary.  At the informal TNC meeting, where a number of Ministers had been present, his recommendation had been accepted with regret. A large number of delegations reiterated their disappointment, regret and frustration over the suspension of the negotiations, and urged that they be resumed as early as possible, with several calling for resumption after the summer break.  The General Council took note of the Director-General's report and of the statements.

2.
Outstanding implementation issues under Paragraph 12(b) of the Doha Declaration:  The Director-General, reporting on his consultative process on these issues on the basis of the mandate given to him by Ministers in paragraph 39 of the Hong Kong Declaration, said that overall Members' positions remained divided on the most active of these issues, and that other issues had become more or less dormant, reflecting the negotiating environment overall;  in the light of this gridlock, he felt Members should seriously reflect on the future approach to these issues.  The Chairman said that, given the impasse in the Director-General's consultations on the outstanding implementation issues, as in the negotiations, he did not think it would be useful to propose any new deadlines or a date for resumption of work in this area, and that he would only urge all delegations to use the summer break as a period of serious reflection on this situation, as they would be doing concerning the wider situation.  For his part, he would continue his contacts with delegations and with the Director-General to consider how to take the work in this area forward, although realistically delegations should be under no illusion that these issues could make significant progress until the overall negotiating environment improved.

3.
Accession of Tonga:  The Council agreed to Tonga's request for extension of the deadline for its acceptance of its Protocol of Accession from 31 July 2006 to 31 July 2007.

4.
Follow-up to the 1 August 2004 General Council Decision and the Hong Kong Ministerial Declaration – Statement by the Director-General on the Development Assistance Aspects of Cotton:  In the Director-General's update on this work since his report in May, he first urged that no proposal made, whether in respect of the trade or the development aspects of cotton, be taken off the table.  A further round of consultations on 14 June, as well as an "International Seminar on Cotton" in Ouagadougou from 19-20 June, had provided valuable clarifications by donors on where the levels of assistance stood, and recipients had stressed the need for accuracy and systematic verification on the Working Table on Cotton Development Assistance, on which a number of concerns had been raised and on which the following recommendations would focus:  Regarding the recipients, the Working Table should be sent back to the capitals of each African cotton-producing country to examine the accuracy and format of the table and to provide the necessary feedback, so that a serious revision, or even  reconfiguration, of it could be effected.  The recipients also had to continue with the process of reforming their domestic cotton sectors.  Regarding the donors, the Working Table should be kept under constant review for accuracy and in order to distinguish between actual disbursements and commitments.  On the establishment of a mechanism for income/price declines, or an "income safety net", consensus was still lacking, due mainly to the discouraging performance of other similar mechanisms;  in addressing this issue, Members could usefully explore the work of the International Task Force on Commodity Risk Management, jointly sponsored by the World Bank and the FAO.  Bangladesh (for the LDCs) urged that the key issue affecting the LDCs concerned – subsidies to the cotton growers in the developed countries – be tackled with speed.
5.
Enhanced Integrated Framework: Ministers at Hong Kong had welcomed the establishment of a Task Force by the IF Working Group, as endorsed by the IF Steering Committee, to examine how the IF could be substantially enhanced.  Ministers had also agreed that the Task Force, composed of donor and LDC Members, would provide recommendations to the IF Steering Committee by April 2006, and that the enhanced IF would enter into force no later than 31 December 2006.  The Chairman of the Task Force, Amb. Stephenson (Canada), reported that its recommendations (circulated in WT/IFSC/W/15 and Corr.1.) had been approved at a meeting of the IF Steering Committee on 5 July.  The IF Steering Committee had called for the creation of a transition team to oversee the next steps, and all stakeholders in the IF were unanimous that this work should continue independent of and despite the hiatus in the negotiations, with a view to the entry into force of the enhanced IF no later than 31 December 2006.  
6.
Aid for Trade:  In paragraph 57 of the Hong Kong Declaration, Ministers had invited the Director-General to create a Task Force that would provide recommendations to the General Council, by July 2006, on how to operationalize Aid for Trade, and on how Aid for Trade might contribute most effectively to the development dimension of the DDA.  Ministers had also invited the Director-General to consult with Members as well as with the IMF and World Bank, relevant international organizations and the regional development banks with a view to reporting to the General Council on appropriate mechanisms to secure additional financial resources for Aid for Trade, where appropriate through grants and concessional loans.  The Chairman of the Task Force, Amb. Horn Af Rantzien (Sweden), reported on its consensus recommendations, including on next steps (circulated in WT/AFT/1), which represented an important first step in a longer-term process of implementing Aid for Trade.  There was a clear consensus in the Task Force that Aid for Trade was important in its own right, and that it should move forward expeditiously despite the current difficulties in the Round, although Aid for Trade was not a substitute for the development benefits from a successful Round.  The Director-General reported on his ongoing consultations on appropriate mechanisms to secure additional financial resources for this work, and said that the rationale for continuing to work on Aid for Trade remained valid despite the suspension of the negotiations, and that he had received an enthusiastic response from all partners in his consultations.  All delegations who spoke stressed that Aid for Trade should be additional, predictable and sustainable.  The EC said the poorest and weakest countries should not be expected to pay the price for the inability of the major traders to reach agreement and, along with the US, agreed that this work should continue despite the suspension of the negotiations.  Members agreed to the Chairman's suggestion that the recommendations of the Aid for Trade Task Force be taken up in substance at the October General Council.
7.
Committee on Agriculture – Implementation-related issues:  The Council took note of a report by the Committee (G/AG/16/Add.1) and a statement by the Committee Chair on the three implementation-related issues referred to it in the Doha Decision on Implementation-Related Issues and Concerns.  Pending further developments in the negotiations, the Committee will keep these issues as a standing item on its agenda, and Members would be free to revert to any of these items if and when new elements or proposals came forward.
8.
Work Programme on Small Economies:  The Chairman of the Dedicated Session of the Committee on Trade and Development reported on progress made regarding proposals that small economies be allowed to designate regional bodies to help them implement their obligations under the SPS, TBT and TRIPS Agreements – on which he would soon present a draft report to the Council – as well as on progress in the monitoring of proposals of small economies in other WTO bodies.  

9.
Work Programme on Special and Differential Treatment:  The Chair of the CTD Special Session reported on the Committee's recent activities regarding the review of all outstanding Agreement-specific proposals, and its work on all other outstanding issues, including on the cross-cutting issues, the monitoring mechanism, and the incorporation of S&D treatment into the architecture of WTO rules.  His written reports had been circulated in documents TN/CTD/17 and 18.  Regarding the Category II proposals referred to other bodies and negotiating groups, the Chairs of the following bodies reported on their consideration of these issues:  Special Session of the Committee on Agriculture, Committee on Agriculture, Negotiating Group on Rules, TRIPS Council, Committee on Safeguards, Committee on TRIMs, , and Committee on SPS Measures.  In the absence of the Chairs of the Special Session of the Services Council and of the DSB Special Session, their reports will be circulated as a document.  Kenya said it hoped to make a proposal by the end of the year on how these issues could be better followed by the delegations most concerned.

10.
Non-recognition of Rights under Articles XXIV:6 and XXVIII of GATT 1994 - Communication from Honduras and Guatemala:  The Chairman reported that his most recent consultations on this matter had not resulted in any meeting of minds as yet on the claims of substantial interest submitted by Honduras and Guatemala in connection with the EC's enlargement negotiations under Article XXIV as well as the modification of its Schedule under Article XXVIII as regards bananas, which had been referred to the General Council under 1980 Procedures for Negotiations under Article XXVIII.  Nevertheless, he had been encouraged to see a willingness on all sides to continue the dialogue, and counted on the goodwill of all to resolve this matter satisfactorily as early as possible in keeping with Members' collective responsibility under the 1980 Procedures.  A large number of delegations spoke in support of the claims submitted by Honduras and Guatemala, and stressed the systemic importance of this matter.  The Council will revert to this matter at its next meeting, and the Chair will continue consultations in the meantime aimed at moving this issue forward.

11.
Rules of Origin Harmonization Work Program:  The harmonization work programme for non-preferential rules of origin was launched in July 1995 in the Committee on Rules of Origin and, due to the number and complexity of the technical issues involved, has been unable to be concluded even though the deadline for its completion has been extended several times.  Since July 2002, when the Committee on Rules of Origin forwarded 94 core policy issues to the General Council for discussion and decision, this matter has been taken up at the General Council level, with the substantive work being pursued in informal consultations conducted by the Chair of the Committee on Rules of Origin, on the request and behalf of the General Council Chair.  In July 2006, the General Council had agreed to extend the deadline for completion of negotiations on the core policy issues to July 2006, and that, following resolution of the core policy issues, the CRO would complete remaining work concerning the overall architecture and technical issues by 31 December 2006.  Following a report by the CRO Chair on the progress of this work in her consultations, and the views expressed by delegations in those consultations regarding further work, the General Council agreed to continue its work with a view to completing the negotiations on the core policy issues identified in G/RO/52 by July 2007, that this work be pursued at the Chairman's request and behalf by the CRO Chair, and that the CRO complete its remaining work concerning the overall architecture, technical issues, the overall coherence exercise referred to in Article 9.3(b) of the Agreement on Rules of Origin, as well as rectifications of Harmonized Rules of Origin on the basis of HS 2007, by December 2007.  
12.
The Council adopted the report of the Committee on Budget, Finance and Administration on its meeting of 2 June 2006 (WT/BFA/87) and approved the Committee's recommendation that revised dependency allowances be incorporated into WTO Staff Rules with retroactive effect from 1 January 2006.

13.
Waivers under Article IX of the WTO Agreement:  On the basis of the consideration of these requests in the Council for Trade in Goods, the General Council agreed to grant waivers to:  (i) Argentina and Panama for the introduction of Harmonized System 1996 changes into WTO Schedules of tariff concessions;  (ii) Senegal for extension of its waiver on minimum values in regard to the Customs Valuation Agreement;  and (iii) the EC for an extension of the waiver for the application of autonomous preferential treatment to the countries of the Western Balkans.  It also carried out a review of four waivers granted for periods of more than one year, in accordance with Article IX:4 of the WTO Agreement.
14.
ITC Joint Advisory Group: The Council adopted the JAG's report on its 39th Session, and heard statements from  the CTD Chair, the new Executive Director of the ITC and a number of delegations.  A large number of developing countries expressed gratitude for the ITC's excellent work and welcomed its new Executive-Director.  
Matters considered  under "Other Business":
15.
The Chairman announced (i) that following the departure of Amb. Groser (New Zealand), Amb. Gosper (Australia) will replace him as Chairman of the Working Party on the Accession of Lao PDR;  and (ii) that following the departure of Amb. Roux (Belgium), Amb. Major (Hungary) will serve as the Chairman of the Council for Trade in Services for the remainder of the one-year term.
END
